
To: Committee on Community Preservation Members 

From: Brian Lever, Senior Preservation Planner 

RE: Additional Information for Community‐wide Archaeological Survey Proposal 

In the packet provided you will find additional information requested at the March meeting.  I 
have since received additional letters of support from the Massachusetts Historical Commission 
and the Department of Conservation and Recreation.  Also at your request, I have sought and 
received reviews of community‐wide archaeological surveys from other communities.  They are 
included in the order in which they were received.  Please note: some responses are full letters, 
while others are simply short emails.  There are still communities that I am awaiting responses 
from, those included herein are: 

Acton         
Wareham       
Chatham 
Bedford 
Halifax 
Dartmouth 
Medfield 
Westport 
 
Additionally, the towns' of Westport and Bolton have their surveys online at: 
http://www.uncoveringwestport.org/wordpress/?page_id=32 
http://www.townofbolton.com/Pages/BoltonMA_HistComm/ArchSurvey/Protection 
  
Should you have any questions please let me know.    
 















Date sent: Tue, 7 Apr 2009 21:03:00 +0000 (UTC) 
From: Barbara <beb100acrewood@comcast.net> 
To: blever@newtonma.gov 
Copies to: Robin Ragle-Davis <robin@rrinteractive.com> 
Subject: Community Wide Archaeological Survey 
 
Brian, 
 
Robin Ragle-Davis forwarded your e-mail to me as I was chair of Wareham's Historical 
Commission during the time our Community Wide Archaeological Survey was completed. 
We used CPA funds and hired Craig Chartier, director of Plymouth Archaeology Rediscovery 
Project in New Bedford. Craig has completed a number of digs that we have been involved in 
during the past seven years or so. We have been more than satisfied with his professionalism 
and the quality of his work. 
 
When we contracted with Craig unfortunately we did realize that we should have included a 
town wide master map that would show the possibly/probably significant sites without 
identifying the exact locations of  known archaeological sites. The individual maps based on 
assessors maps are very usable for identifying project areas for the Commission but not as a 
tool for the Planning Dept. including Conservation or for the Inspections Dept. WHC is 
planning on having a large size master map with the areas readily identifiable completed in a 
future Part II of the Survey. This would allow these departments to easily identify sites that 
might be adversely affected by development and to consult with us as soon as a project comes 
before them. 
 
Our focus at the time was to continue to complete all the requirements to become a Certified 
Local Government. This was probably the reason we overlooked a master map. 
 
The Commission uses the plans in discussing any development projects coming before 
the town. Unfortunately the town is without a Planner at this time. In the past we had a very 
good relationship with the director and he notified us of upcoming projects so that we would 
have an opportunity to investigate the area to be developed before it came before the Planning 
Board, ZBA or ConCom. This allowed us time to consult with Craig and prepare a 
recommendation for an archaeological survey if appropriate. The director also notified us of 
endangered buildings over 50 years of age that might be historically significant. 
 
WHC feels that this was a very worthwhile project as a planning tool as well as a preservation 
tool. As volunteers there is never enough time to properly utilize the survey and we hope that 
in the future a planner will be appointed that will work with us in preserving endangered 
archaeological and architectural sites. 
 
Wareham had been developing at an alarming rate and we found both the architectural and 
archaeological surveys helped us to determine what sites were worth protecting and where to 
focus our efforts. 
 
Please contact me if you would like any further information. 
 
Barbara E. Bailey,  
Vice Chair Wareham Historical Commission 
 
 



 
 
Date sent:        Wed, 8 Apr 2009 14:38:07 -0700 (PDT) 
From:             theaikmans@yahoo.com 
Send reply to:   theaikmans@yahoo.com 
Subject:          archaeological survey 
To:               blever@newtonma.gov 
 
Brian,  
 
Paula Liska forwarded me your inquiry and I will try to respond to your questions. 
 
The survey here in Chatham was just recently finished so I feel it is too soon to tell if it 
will have a more protective effect. 
 
It did however provide some very valuable information as to potential sites, which turned 
out to be most of the Town. 
 
Since we are not making the sites public so as to avoid unwanted invasion, it is going to 
be up to Town employees and members of the Chatham Historical Commission to keep 
watch on the sites.  
 
Only time will tell if we are successful 
 
As to whether it was worthwhile, I know the preservation community thinks so but I 
think the developers may have a different opinion. 
 
Hope this is helpful. 
 
Don Aikman Chairman 
Chatham Historical Commission 
 







 
 
Date sent: Mon, 27 Apr 2009 23:03:41 +0000 (UTC) 
From: sbasile581@comcast.net 
To: blever@newtonma.gov 
Subject: Community wide archaeological survey 
 
Mr. Lever, 
 
I have just picked up my mail, so I haven't gotten back to you sooner. I certainly feel that the 
effort that when into the survey was well worth it. The archaeologist that I worked with was 
great. The members of our town Zoning Board of Appeals, Conservation Committee and a 
newly formed Master Planning Committee are all using the information in the report now. The 
ZBA is dealing with a large 40-B plan in a sensitive area, the Master Planning Committee has 
requesting the information to help with a new plan for the town and the Conservation 
Committee has looked at the maps in regards to the wet lands in the area planned for the 40- 
B development.There is no doubt in my mind that the archaeological sites will be protected 
as the result of the survey. [Too many people know about the survey and that I will be 
watching.] 
 
Unfortunately a new housing project in town brought all this about. Rumors were heard that 
the workers were finding arrowheads and artifacts two years ago during the initial building but 
when I went up there to speak to some of the workers no one knew anything. 
 
I finally received a phone call from an abutter to the project who happened to be on the 
town's Board of Health. He and his son discovered a large area of artifacts during a walk on 
the area adjacent to his property, one of the last sites to be build on unfortunately. 
 
I called Boston and they sent someone out to look at the site and a stop order was issued. 
The builder worked with all concerned and the person that bought the probed is doing 
everything that was asked of him to protect what ground was not disturbed. The large Indian 
camp site itself was totally disturbed. 
 
One thing the older residents of Halifax can be proud of is their love of it's history and many 
of the residents attended a "Public Information Day" held by the Historical Commission and 
the agency that did the survey. We even had a speaker come and speak to the Fifth Grade 
class, all 105 of them. Knowledge itself is a powerful tool. 
 
If I can help in any way please let me know. Good luck. 
 
Susan Basile 
 



 
 
 
 
From:            Judith Lund <jnlund@comcast.net> 
To:              blever@newtonma.gov 
Subject:         Re our Archaeological Survey 
Date sent:       Mon, 4 May 2009 21:40:02 -0400 
 
Mr. Lever, 
 
Your letter to the Dartmouth Historical Commission was read at our  meeting tonight.  I was chair 
or co-chair of the commission throughout  the process, and involved in the application for and 
supervision of  that survey.   
 
The survey has given us a good tool for consideration of  our archaeological assets.  We have turned 
to it several times to  consider sensitivity of developable sites, but since it was completed,  we have 
not faced a situation where a potential site needed  protection.  Our one case of intrusion into a 
suspected native  american site happened before the survey was in place, and politics  intervened to 
use the site.    
 
I am happy we have the report for  reference on our shelf.   
 
Judy Lund 
 



 
 
Subject:         community-wide archaeological survey 
Date sent:       Wed, 6 May 2009 17:50:20 -0400 
From:            "John A. Thompson - Dedham" <jthompson@woodardcurran.com> 
To:              "Brian Lever" <blever@newtonma.gov> 
 
Hi Brian: 
 
I serve as chair of the Medfield Archaeology Advisory Committee (MAAC) a committee under the 
Medfield Historical Commission, a town board. 
 
Our goal (MAAC) in having PAL (Public Archaeology Lab) of Providence do a town wide survey 
was to map areas of archaeological sensitivity to assist in the construction and planning process.  
Most people don't know that there are historic and/or prehistoric artifacts in about every 10 
square feet of undisturbed soil in the greater Boston area. This would include Newton. In some 
places, significant cultural resources are present. One residential development site I worked on in 
Medfield yielded over 6000 prehistoric artifacts. I have been able to successfully work with my 
group(I get informed by the building department), and developers during the permitting process, to 
perform simple archaeological surveys, and recover/salvage artifacts that would have been lost or 
destroyed. We did have PAL prepare a draft archaeological by-law, but I am finding that given lead 
time, its possible to work out data recovery without the enforcement component  provided by using 
a by-law, so I have not sent it town meeting for a vote. I would be happy to share our maps or draft 
by-law with you. 
 
The maps are created using information in the historical society, and also from data on hand at the 
Massachusetts Historical Commission (MHC). Because picking artifacts from fields was a popular 
hobby in the early 20th century, MHC has maps that record the location of finds in our 
towns. Due to its sensitivity, this information is the only public information officially protected 
from FOIA requests, with MHC only sharing it for purposes such as yours.  
 
I am certain that Newton has significant unmapped and unprotected cultural resource sites. Once 
these resources are destroyed, they can never be reclaimed. As a planning tool, I'm sure a GIS layer 
depicting such resources, either historic sites or prehistoric sites, would be worth consideration in 
the planning process, since you can then make informed decisions about the value of historical and 
or cultural remains to be disturbed. 
 
By way of reference, I am a former colleague of Catherine Farrell, I believe Catherine still works 
for the City of Newton. Feel free to contact me with questions, or if you would like to see the work 
product. 
 
Best, John Thompson 
  
J. A. Thompson PG, LSP 
Vice President 
Woodard & Curran 
980 Washington Street 
Dedham, MA 02026 

 
781.251.0200 
fax 781.251.0847 
jthompson@woodardcurran.com 
www.woodardcurran.com 



 
 
From:            westhist@gis.net 
Send reply to:   westhist@gis.net 
To:              blever@newtonma.gov 
Copies to:       dcolebslade@aol.com 
Subject:         westport archeological survey 
Date sent:       Wed, 06 May 2009 09:47:51 -0400 
Priority:        normal 
 
Dear Mr. Lever, 
 
I am responding to your request for some thoughts on the archeological survey. 
 
Westport Historical Society funded an archeological survey in 2004. The survey was undertaken by 
the Public Archeology Lab and the result was a 150 page document and a set of maps identifying 
archeological sites and potential sites. The survey resulted in identification of 68 previously 
unrecorded archeological sites (25 prehistoric and 43 historic sites. Copies of this document were 
distributed to the public library, and offices of the town hall.  
  
I regard this document as a first step in improving preservation efforts in Westport.  The survey is 
an extremely useful summary of many different sources of local history. However, the survey did 
not allow for any new archeological surveying, but rather it "suggests" potentially sensitive 
locations. The project relied heavily on information that had already been published and on 
interviews with individuals. 
  
Considerations for your committee:  
- The survey needs to be fully integrated into town planning (town departments need to know 

about the survey and have access to the information). I suggest exploring ways to put the 
survey online, and to integrate the archeological sensitivity maps with GIS. 

- The survey needs to be updated regularly. Who will do this? 
  
In summary, as you might expect, the survey is one of many steps towards improving protection of 
archeological sites. Equally important is the need to consider how you will use the survey once it is 
completed. I should note that Westport Historical Society does not monitor how this 
survey has been used by the town.  
 
We are working to put our survey online. You can view a prototype version at 
http://www.uncoveringwestport.org/wordpress/?page_id=32 
  
Jenny O'Neill  
Director 
Westport Historical Society, PO Box N 188, Westport MA 02790 
phone: 508 636 6011    email: westhist@gis.net 
www.westporthistory.com  
 
Search our collection online at  
http://www.westporthistory.com/search/  
  
 

http://www.uncoveringwestport.org/wordpress/?page_id=32
http://www.westporthistory.com/
http://www.westporthistory.com/search/
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